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	Commission Members
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	Ex-officios Present

	
	
W. Rohrer
	A. Short
	

	
M. Adkins
	
	
	

	
J. Elliott
	
	
	

	
C. Larimore
	
	
	

	
C. West
	
	
	


This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
R. Sterling motioned that the minutes of the September 09, 2008 Full Commission Meeting be approved as presented.

B. O’Neill seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on University of Delaware Certification and Education Budget Request


C. Larimore, Chair of Budget Committee was absent, K. Blessing was acting Chairperson and stated that the

Committee recommended that the budget request should be brought forward to the Full Commission. B. Rohrer explained that a copy of the budge request was provided to the Commissioners (copy attached to the original minutes). The first two pages of the handout are the budget request, and the following pages are the actual Nutrient Management budget, from personnel costs, to contractual services, to certification and education, to planning and relocation. It breaks it into several different categories, giving a good idea of where specifically money is being used to implement the program.  The action in front of the Commission tonight is to approve the budget, $186, 265, which would be directed to the University of Delaware to implement the certification and education program. 

B. O’Neill moved to accept the budget request as presented.

K. Blessing seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
Nutrient Certification Report

B. Rohrer shared the following information:

Certification

B. Rohrer recognized Greg Binford and Sydney Riggi for the work they do with regard to the continuing education sessions and initial sessions. Information presented will also be in the annual report. To date, there are 1,787 people certified within the program. Since the beginning, there are almost 900 people who had been certified, but are now disabled in the database; no longer holding a current nutrient management certification. In order to become certified, one must attend the initial sessions.  Everyone needs to complete Sessions I and II; some people must attend I, II and III; some go through Session IV and then take the exam to become a Certified Consultant or Commercial Nutrient Handler. In 2008, 74 people went through the initial sessions. Since inception of the program, 2,309 people have gone through the initial certifications. You also have a report on continuing education opportunities. There were 234 credits offered in the past year; 103 different programs, about half of which were sponsored by the University of Delaware; many credits were offered by attendance to the meetings; a lot of entities offered credits based on annual dinners or by offering an educational component to meetings or other functions with their clients. Sydney, Gregg and Dave are trying to keep the majority of poultry sessions in Sussex County; initial sessions are held in Kent County to be centralized; continuing education classes are held throughout the state, with a good number of them being held in Sussex County.

Disabled Certifications

2006 began the timeframe when renewal of certifications began, and that is when the program began to see participants dropping from the database, no longer maintaining their certification. Within the past 2 years, there have been about 500 people that went from an active certification to an inactive certification. Rohrer suggests sending a friendly letter to those 500 former participants, making sure they are aware of certification requirements, also letting them know that the program is aware that they have not continued their certification. They would also be made aware of alternate sessions in the event they want to renew their certification. The program is set up such that a participant is given 6 months after expiration to renew certification before they become disabled in the database. There have been discussions that perhaps a disabled certification holder could attend some type of alternative session as opposed to taking all of the initial sessions again. In most cases, the reason a certification is not renewed is simply that the person let it expire and did not renew it. Every December, a newsletter is sent out that outlines all upcoming continuing education offerings. The newsletter also outlines the entire certification process so that people are familiar with the process. C. Solberg requested that the newsletter be sent to the Program and Education Subcommittee prior to release. Anyone who lets their certification expire and is still handling nutrients is not in compliance with the nutrient management law. When that situation has been discovered in the past couple of years, people have been pretty diligent in renewing the certification. In December a personalized letter is sent to all certification holders that outlines the current number of credits an individual has, the level of certification held, and when the certification expires. Attached to the letter is the newsletter that announces all of the current continuing education opportunities. The challenge is that once a certification holder is disabled in the database, a letter would no longer be sent. M. Cooke suggested that the program send a letter notifying the certification holder that certification has been expired for six months and the certification is now disabled, and that initial sessions must be taken to recertify. When a nutrient management consultant or a nutrient generator is placed into the disabled portion of the database, they have to start all over again and take the exam to recertify. Another significant challenge for the program is the Annual Reports received from the farmers. There is a comprehensive database which collects the type of operation and the amount of nutrients being applied to the acreage which is broken down into commercial fertilizer and manure. It’s one of the elements of accountability within the program and the law which demonstrates that things are working. The information obtained from the relocation, planning and certification databases demonstrates how well the program is working better than the information obtained from the annual reports, because they are incomplete. For example, only about 72% of farmers actually file the report, and roughly 40% of those are incomplete and the correct data does not make it into the database. The database was created with 1,700 potential participants, and the database now contains roughly 600 because of those who stated that the nutrient management law does not pertain to them. By sending the annual report to all certification holders, the list should be roughly 1,500+, which is the amount the program should be receiving annual reports from. The bottom line is that the current annual report system is not functioning well; a lot of work goes into the database, the reports are incomplete, the data can only be used as a representation of the segment of what the program is happening in the field. In March, 2008 annual reports were received for crop (and calendar) year 2007. Less than 50% of reports sent out were actually sent back in; more than 100 reports were incomplete. The annual reports submitted for 2007 represented 172,000 acres, far below what is being cropped; 343 different people representing golf courses, pure crop production, horse operations, poultry operations, dairy and beef. A little over 50,000 acres received manure (a combination of poultry, horse, and beef). Commercial nitrogen being applied only represents 150,000 acres; commercial phosphorous represents 120,000 acres, approximately 20,000 tons of poultry litter was exported from farms. It is easy to see that the data taken from Relocation and Planning is more complete than the annual reports. With a limited staff, it is more productive to try to solve problems in the field than to try to chase down incomplete reports. Until a better system can be devised, increased distribution of the report will be increased in the hopes of increasing the quality of data received. C. Solberg voiced his distress in alleviating a document that has fully disclosable information that is releasable to the public. He recommended that the annual report issue be brought before the Planning/Education Subcommittee for discussion regarding how critical to the program the document is and how to correct the problems associated with it. B. Rohrer stated that the aggregated reports are available to the public, and that the program has worked with Watershed Assessment at DNREC, to foster a team approach. Information can be gleaned from the database corresponding to any desired watershed. A good litmus test is looking at the gross numbers…there is a lot more litter being moved than is being reported; which is not say that information is being falsified. Perhaps changes should be made to the database allowing incomplete information to be accepted; it is very time consuming for someone to try to track down farmers, handlers, etc. to gather information that has been left off of the reports. C. Solberg said that he is sympathetic to the problems facing the Administrator, and that the Commission should try to come up with a strategy to look at what the annual report does, how it can be expedited, how it can be made more efficient, etc. C. Solberg and B. Rohrer agreed to come up with a meeting date for the Program/Education Subcommittee for discussion relating to the document.

Nutrient Management Relocation Report

B. Vanderwende introduced Steve Hollenbeck, who gave a Powerpoint presentation (copy attached to the original minutes). The presentation shows how data is being categorized, what is being relocated, and how efficiently the program is operating.  

· The amount of litter being relocated has increased steadily in the past few years: from 35,000 tons, to 45,000 tons, to 75,000 tons in 2007, and 93,482 tons in 2008. This demonstrates an increase of at least 10,000 tons of litter relocated per year. 

· For fiscal year 2007, 92,157 tons of litter was relocated (not including litter moved directly to the Perdue AgriRecycle plant). Perdue does move litter through the program, however, the data would include litter moved to AgriRecycle that was not funded through the program. 37,820 tons was land-applied within Delaware; 13,231 tons was land-applied outside of Delaware; almost 9,000 tons went to the mushroom facilities. Roughly 53% of litter relocated was land-applied, either inside of or outside of Delaware.

· For fiscal year 2008, 108,483 tons of litter was relocated: 29,000 tons was land-applied within Delaware; 24,000 tons was land-applied outside of Delaware. Roughly 49% of litter relocated was land-applied, either inside of or outside of Delaware. Excess poultry litter relocation has grown steadily from 2001 to 2008. 

· D.  Baker noted confusion in looking at color slides as opposed to black and white handouts. 

· Based on claims, 57% of excess litter relocated went farm-to-farm inside of or outside of Delaware (29,053 inside Delaware, 24,149 outside Delaware); 19% went to the mushroom facilities; 24% went to Perdue AgriRecycle in 2008. 

· Excess litter is monitored by watershed also; originating watershed is monitored, as well as receiving watershed. 93,462 tons were moved from Delaware watersheds: Chesapeake Bay watersheds (Broadcreek, Marshy Hope, Nanticoke, Pocomoke were the largest); as well as Inland Bay watersheds. 25,000 tons were relocated into Delaware watersheds. The net tons exported from Delaware watersheds was over 68,000 tons. Data is provided to many organizations within the State. 

· Relocation activity for fiscal year 2009: 95 applications have been received representing more than 20,000 tons, with 9 months remaining in 2009. The Relocation Program has some challenges: commercial fertilizer expense, availability of litter-manure, transportation costs. Based on current trend, relocation estimate for 2009 will reach 100,000 tons.  It is doubtful that the demand for litter-manure will decrease in the near future. With available funds and poultry company participation, as well as other potential resources, the Program will make every effort to fund relocation needs.

C. Solberg suggested that a map would be a good tool to show how much litter has been relocated from the Critical Areas watersheds. B. Vanderwende asked where broiler production is headed in the State. He sees a lot of houses going up, but realizes that poultry companies are not stocking some of the older houses any longer. He wonders where the trend for litter in the future is headed. 

Kathy Bunting-Howarth wished to thank the Commission for all of the hard work they have done in implementing the programs. They have given a lot of information that can be shared with partners; the federal government, as well as state and county governments. 

EPA Meeting Update

B. Rohrer gave the following overview:

There was a previous meeting between EPA and officials from Dept. of Ag and DNREC on October 7, 2008. The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the 10 assessments that occurred in August 2008, as well as to bring up and resolve other issues. Rohrer was the lead inspector, and he went through checklist and asked the questions of the farmer. The EPA concluded that out of the 10 farms that were jointly visited, 5 were in need of a CAFO permit. 4 of those farms need additional discussion; 1 did not. The EPA position for permit need is discharge of stormwater, and that discharge would ultimately come in contact with manure, or (primarily) the poultry production area. Rohrer’s assessment showed that none of the 10 farms visited needed a permit, based primarily on the fact that all farms had adequate storage, and they were implementing best management practices. This was discussed in great detail with EPA. The Delaware Federal Advisory Group and the Commission were invited, although some could not attend. Those in attendance were:

	DNMC/DEPT. OF AG
	DNREC
	NRCS
	EPA

	Bill Vanderwende
	John Hughes
	Tim Garrahan
	John Capakasa

	Dave Baker
	Peder Hansen
	Russell Morgan
	Shawn Garvin

	Bill Rohrer
	Kathy Bunting-Howarth
	
	Dave McGuigan

	Austin Short
	
	
	Paul Shriner (telephone)

	Michael Scuse
	
	
	Hank Zygmunt


It was concluded that there was not much neutral ground. The only progress made in the meeting was to proceed with 10 more assessments. Rohrer was contacted by Senator Carper’s office, and they have called for a meeting with EPA, which has been scheduled for October 21, 2008. Rohrer will be in Iowa with the National Poultry Waste Symposium; Michael Scuse, and Austin Short are not available; but John Hughes will be there. The Commission has been approached for representation, preferably the Chairman or Vice-Chairman. Ultimately, Senator Carper has concerns with the position that the EPA is taking, and is very supportive of the program, not necessarily the way the EPA wants it. B. O’Neill feels that “it is a strong approach to go onto the farms with more EPA representatives; it doesn’t help the trust that the Commission has built with the farmers. He doesn’t feel that it is needed to have more federal agents going out on some guy’s farm, and judging from the notes, most of the farms are okay anyway”. B. Rohrer said “the intent was to get more guys from Headquarters involved because it is clear that this is more than just a Region III initiative. EPA Headquarters is doing a lot of the pushing, so they are trying to get someone from Headquarters involved”. D. Baker stated that he “thinks the visits that we did have been instructive and educational for the people that have been there because a lot of them don’t have the experience in visiting a farm. They are still very complimentary of our program, there’s still a push for outside Region III trying to make more permits happen in Delaware. He feels they want to bring other people so that they can be aware of our program, to see what we’re doing, and what an actual operation looks like from randomly selected operations. There are some fundamental differences between (the State) approach and their approach. Mr. Scuse and Secretary Hughes stood very firm that we are conducting our own program, that it is effective. The biggest difference that we have is the potential to pollute, and what is an actual discharge. They’re looking at the end of building on a pad, and if there is a little bit of litter left, they’re saying that has potential to get in that ditch over there; even though there’s no evidence or testing that there have been pollutants in the ditches or waterways. So, they’re not relying on evidence, they are relying on potential. Our whole difference is that we’re regulating the operation; we’re not taking a heavy-handed approach and requiring permits. They don’t understand why we’re hesitant to require permits. They think that everybody would like to have a permit; would be better off having a permit; would be legally protected by having a permit. There was no progress made on that issue. At least they’ve agreed to evaluate an additional 10 sites under the same criteria. He thought the whole purpose of the visits was to develop new BMPs, or to evaluate conditions that there are potential risks. They had a different approach than we do. B. Vanderwende added that “it was quite an argumentative session. I got from that meeting that their biggest concern is a little bit of manure in a production area; they are just hung up on that”. B. O’Neill added, “I still don’t think that having a busload of folks come out on some guy’s farm without some fore-warned knowledge…that’s just a little…it’s not what we’ve been practicing and all of a sudden if they want to know about farming, then they should come down on the farms for an education tour”. C. Solberg said, “you’ve struck upon something there. Maybe EPA thinks they’re only able to access the Delaware farm community through this Commission under the auspices of an AFO/CAFO. There’s a good possibility that’s the only assessment opportunity they see available to them, and they may be putting more eggs in one basket than they need to, and we need to come up with an alternative. If we want to educate Region III or people in HQ, we ought to do that, maybe we can provide an alternative outside of the context of an assessment…enforcement or compliance”. D. Baker stated, “I kind of viewed that as what we were doing. I’d much rather have them go along with us, with us being the lead agency, and controlling the... B. O’Neill added, “I can see where you’re coming from, Dave. This is, perhaps, a chance to view the farm industry, you know to come out on farm visits. But, trust them? I can’t say I do. And if they want to come out and learn about farming and poultry and all that, do it in a different way. I mean to come out on an inspection visit and we’re going to learn about it. Are they training their agents to be another set of eyeballs? I just…there’s a trust thing with these folks that…whether it be farming or turf that I don’t trust them. And I think that the trust we have with the farmer; if you start going out there with a bunch of EPA folks, I don’t think it looks good. Right now the farm industry is looking to us to help them and that just… I can entertain taking them out and educating them on a nice tour and trying to…take them to Bill Vanderwende’s farm and let them pick him apart”. B.Vanderwende responded, “If they came out to the farm on the approach to maybe give the farmer some guidance, rather than a regulatory situation, it would be a lot different”. B. O’Neill said, “I think they disagree with us on that particular thing, that’s our approach”. B. Vanderwende agreed and added, “But if they would look at the success of this Commission versus the success that they’ve had in working with farmers; it seems to me that it would be a good lesson for them”. B. O’Neill stated, “We tried to explain that to McGuigan; it just…” K. Blessing said, “It sounds to me like we’ve kind of convinced Region III as far as we can go, but now you’re fighting a whole other level. And if it is Beltway politics, unless our Congressional leaders get in there, and I don’t know how sincere Carper is, but if he doesn’t have somebody on staff that truly recognizes ag concerns and how to interpret that data, how are they going to fend off EPA? And secondly, with our Administrator assessing the 10 farms that they looked at, and only 1 of them passed with the other 9 of them in question, how many more inspections on the farms are they going to go? I don’t get the gist of it; not at all. And I’ve got the same concerns Bud does about protecting the farmers. It’s traumatic enough just to have the Delaware Commission: the Delaware reps go to a farm; let alone bringing in the Feds. I have severe reservations about it, I really do”. B. O’Neill stated, “After these next 10, you realize they’re going to find enough negativity to say “wait a minute, we need another 10.” B. Vanderwende asked, “How about that”? B. Rohrer responded, “It will duplicate our conclusions from the first 10. I mean, there’s no doubt they’re looking for stormwater runoff and we’re looking for runoff because of improper manure handling and improper mortality management”. B. O’Neill said, “They’re going to find it. They’re looking for zero runoff and that’s nonexistent. And believe me, I’d love to see them come out from behind the desk and get out on the farm and learn. But I don’t think that’s…I don’t trust them”. B. Vanderwende stated, “I don’t think there’s an operation out there that can be 100%  environmental free or whatever”. B. O’Neill added, “And you know in your notes, Bill, that it seemed like they do recognize a lot of the good things we’re doing. And still, it’s not…” T. Keen said, “You’re not going to get any help from EPA till Washington starts coming down on our level. And the only way you’re going to get that is through your Representatives in Washington. And they irritated the devil out of me because we’ve been trying to do that for the last 5 or 6 years and have gotten just about nowhere except it’s good to hear Carper’s at least taking one step up to the batter’s box. And that brings up another question that I want to…I was going to wait till the end. But while we’re talking about politics, have either one of our potential new Governors approached you, Bill, about nutrient management in the State”? B. Rohrer responded, “Yes they have during the State Fair, they both spent quite a bit of time at our booth, asking very good questions about the program”. T.Keen stated, “Well, I’m glad to hear that, because I think that’s where we’ve had a weak link in our whole deal here with our existing Governor. I don’t think she’s given us one bit of support through this whole deal. And I’m just questioning … I’m concerned that we’re going to lose John Hughes because he’s going to give up his position; I assume it’s the change of the guard. I don’t know; Robert, do you know”? R. Baldwin responded, “That’s the 64,000 dollar question”. T. Keen continued, “But let me just put it this way…if he does give up his Secretary’s Cabinet job; is there any way we can still keep him involved with us? Because he has been a real asset to us through all this, and I’d like to find out some way to keep him on board”. B. Vanderwende added, “Well, I don’t know if we could take on an associate member or not”. T. Keen said, “What I’m thinking; we could keep him…you know, put him on a retainer like McCabe”. B. Vanderwende agreed and added, ”I don’t think he’ll lose interest in it when he leaves that job. He will always have an interest in the Commission”. T. Keen said, “We’ve got to get some support in Washington on this or we’re dead in the water. You guys are just going to beat your heads against the wall up there at, in Philadelphia unless we get some support out of Washington”. B. Vanderwende added, “And I don’t think one Representative can do it, it’s going to take the whole Congressional delegation to do it”. K. Bunting-Howarth said, “I just wanted to let the Commissioners know that I will have an opportunity to represent the Water Directors in EPA Region III in a meeting we’ve got with them at Headquarters in the Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assistance. And I know one of the other Water Directors from the West Coast and I will both be asking them a lot of questions about their interest in CAFOs specifically, and try to get at least a better understanding of their interests and concerns. So at least I can bring back that information to help you do whatever you do in your next step”. B. Vanderwende said, “Good. Very good”. D. Baker added, “One other thing, since Sally is here and was not at that meeting. I think the biggest problem we have is that the location of the production area is near ditches; and unless we come up with some BMP or structure or… I was reminded that at the end of the meeting…do you recall that, I think it was the University of Iowa research on trenches and wood chips put near ditches to retain nutrients…do you have it still”? B. Rohrer responded, “I think I have a copy”. D. Baker suggested, “That may be something we ought to look at. I don’t know what you put…the chicken house is 20 feet from a ditch”. S. Kepfer said, “They called us before this meeting to talk about BMPs, but we didn’t come up…they basically said what more can we add that’s not going to cost a lot of money that’s going to have very little impact because there’s not a lot of pollution out there. And one of the ones they talked about was guttering. And one thing about guttering was the only place that usually is dirty is where the fans come and that has dust and feathers, and where that has collected, they consider that pollution and put it right back into the ditch that’s going to get runoff from the rest of the farm. That’s not going to solve their problem at $20,000 a house, so they kind of backed off on that. You know, they won’t tell us what playing field they want to be on. You know, they keep saying they want zero discharge, but if you put this BMP and this BMP, maybe they’ll let you go. Well, till EPA gets some kind of guidance, of what they want and if they’re actually looking for zero discharge, it will be tough for us as an Agency to come up with something that will fit their scenario”. K. Bunting-Howarth offered, “The first step might be on the farms where they wanted to discuss them, they kept talking about they had other BMPs. Maybe start making a list to see if you can make any sense out of where they’re going or what they want”. T. Keen said, “I’ve just been through the DPI Newsletter that came out today, and didn’t really read it, but there’s a deal in there where some researcher, I think from Maryland, is putting calcium sulfate in the ditches to tie up the phosphorous and getting a 50 percent reduction in phosphorous by tying it up with calcium sulfate. We might want to look into that a little more thoroughly”. B. O’Neill asked, “When’s the next round of inspections? Is there a schedule”? B. Rohrer responded, “Yes. It’s on the Administrator’s Report; October 28th, 29th, and 30th.  And they’re assessments. I’ll be the lead person. And, I second your concern. We feel that there’s a degree of compromise in our relationship with the ag community and we have two or three or four people following us from EPA”. K. Blessing asked, “Geographically, the 10 locations…were they in a similar type environment”? B. Rohrer answered, “Well, the one farm that they felt didn’t need a permit was the only farm that didn’t have any ditches around it, and they said they were basically farming in a bowl. They were all poultry farms; there was one or two in Kent County and the rest were in Sussex County. I think it was a pretty good representation of the entire state. Most of the farms had ditches throughout and then there were a few that didn’t”.

Review and Act on October 8, 2008 Formal Complaint

The Commissioners were provided with a copy of the formal complaint, along with supporting documentation. This complaint is a continuation of the complaint that we dealt with at the last Commission Meeting.  A hearing was attempted, but during the hearing, some deficiencies in notifying all the parties involved were discovered. This formal complaint is to expand and make sure that all parties are identified. The new cover letter, dated October 8, is a modification of the August 28, 2008 complaint. The complaint is for outdoor manure stockpiling less than 100 feet from a ditch. The two parties are identified. With the original complaint, there was a question about the Summary, which is typically introduced as information during the hearing, but it is included in information presented at this meeting. The last memo is the Program Administrator’s commendation that it is a valid complaint, and it is recommended that the Commission explore the alleged violation with a hearing. M. Cooke interjected, “Bill, can I just clarify here that it’s my understanding that the hearing was continued so that the Program could amend the complaint to name all legal owners of the property”? B. Rohrer answered, “Yes”. M. Cooke added, “The hearing was not conducted; it was scheduled for last week. There was an oral motion by the Program to continue the hearing so that the complaint could be amended to name all legal owners of the property, and that was granted by the Hearing Officer with no objection. The Hearing Officer is Greg Abbott from DNREC”. B.O’Neill questioned, “What is amended? Just an address”? B. Rohrer responded, “Due to the nature of the two owners and the separation that has occurred, they felt that it had to be very clear that both of them were individually notified of the situation and of the hearing and of the alleged violation”. M. Cooke stated, “It is my understanding that it was upon the advice of his attorney”. B. Rohrer said, “Yes”. T. Keen asked, “But the hearing will just be for Ralph Larimore”? M. Cooke said, “No, it is for both”. B. O’Neill stated, “I have a question if I can. How does this affect the status of Commissioner Larimore”? B. Vanderwende answered, “I don’t know if it’s official yet, but she has sent an email that she has resigned. I don’t know what the legal status of that will be. I believe for that to take place, she will have to notify the appointing person that appointed her to the Commission. I don’t know that”.  M. Cooke stated, “I would agree with that. She will need at some time to notify her authorizing person”. K. Blessing said, “Maybe I shouldn’t say this but I’m going to anyway. If we can’t hold ourselves accountable for what we’re legislating and enforcing, how in the world can we expect to regulate somebody else”? B. Vanderwende stated, “That’s a good comment”. B. O’Neill said, “I agree with Kenny that most of us know the situation; and of course there’s some deep feelings and concerns etc. I know myself that it pains me to see this happen and I just…it is what it is. We’ve all been sworn to uphold the law and regulations and I think through discussion, it’s a tough one”. M. Cooke said, “And in response to that, if I may…I would just state that this will go forth to a hearing. The Hearing Officer will make a proposed decision based on the law, then it will come back to the Commission and the Commission will need to make a decision whether to accept that proposed decision or not, based upon the facts that are contained within the record; assuming that you all send it to a hearing”.

R. Baldwin motioned to accept the Administrator’s recommendations as amended. 

C. Solberg seconded the motion which carried with two abstentions (D. Baker and T. Keen).
Subcommittee Reports:     NONE

Administrator’s Report: Refer to the attached Administrator’s Report

B. Rohrer explained the Administrator’s Report. 

Since the price restructuring of the relocation program, there has been no negative feedback presented from haulers. There has been a lot less litter going to the mushroom industry, primarily because they don’t want to absorb the increased costs. Perdue AgriRecycle is not relocating litter farm to farm; instead, all litter is being relocated directly to the processing plant. It will be difficult going forward to track where litter is actually going given the decreased funding for plans, relocation, and the dysfunction of the annual reporting process. 

D. Baker informed the Commission that he has been asked by Senator Carper’s office to attend the meeting next Tuesday in Dover in his office. He was seeking the consent or the approval of the Commission that he will be a representative to attend that meeting. B. Vanderwende appointed him to attend. D. Baker wanted the Commission to know that he will attend, and that he is not going to “give anything away.”B. Vanderwende said that if his schedule allows, he will also attend. He added that since Baker is a representative in attendance of EPA meetings, it is appropriate that he attend the meeting with Senator Carper’s Office.

Solberg Mr. Chairman, I wanted to ask about the item, about the State Summary. This Summary seems informational, it doesn’t seem editorial. What’s this all about? Rohrer This is not EPA. This is actually a third party office and they are putting a report together; I don’t even know if it was for EPA, but I thought it was a fairly complete report, and it addresses a lot of the issues that have created friction between us and EPA; from what we are calling a discharge to application setbacks to outdoor storage. So, I just provided to the Commission and some others as a pretty good Summary and a pretty good report. Solberg Excellent declaratory at a glance. Rohrer How the program fits into the whole TMDL process. So, I’ve kept that just as a general overview of the State CAFO program for when people are asking about it. Solberg Who is CDM? Rohrer CDM is a consulting firm, actually out of, they’re not far from DC, so I would imagine they’re…I never got a complete report yet of the national report, I just got the Delaware report. Baldwin Carl; Camp, Dresser and McKee…they’re everywhere, they’re huge. Solberg Our tax dollars at work, right? 

Public Comments:  Steve Rohm made to the Commission, and Bill in particular “of the lack of annual reporting by the farm community. Experiencing this myself, in other areas sometimes providing a specific course… instructing the folks that are supposed to be doing the reporting how to prepare a report will get you better success than just to insist on compliance in filling out the reports. Plus, a few of us consultants can give training hours”. B. Rohrer responded, “That’s an excellent point”. B.Vanderwende added that it could possibly be added by the University of Delaware to their programs.
Next Meeting:
The next scheduled meeting will be November 18, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. Note the change from the second to the third Tuesday of the month. 

T. Keen motioned that the Commission go into Executive Session.  K. Blessing seconded the motion.  B.Rohrer requested that the records indicate the need for executive session as legal, financial or personnel reasons.  T. Keen responded the reason is personnel.  The motion carried unanimously.

T. Keen motioned to close executive session; K. Blessing seconded the motion, which carried.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 8:45p.m.
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chair

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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